Local Authorities supporting Outdoor Learning across Scotland


	MINUTES OF SAPOE MEETING
Blairvadach Outdoor Centre
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	SCOTTISH ADVISORY PANEL FOR OUTDOOR EDUCATION


	Present
	Apologies

	Jane Jackson – Falkirk

Neil Wightwick – Glasgow City

Bruce Harris – South Ayrshire

Andy Beveridge - City of Edinburgh

Nick Lansdell –South Lanarkshire

Willie White - East Ayrshire

Helen Winton – Stirling

Dave Horrocks – Moray and Aberdenshire

Ali Dreyer – Fife

Nigel Marshall - North Ayrshire (Chair)

David Girling – Perth and Kinross

John Hall – Borders

Derek Napier – Dundee City

Julie Wilson - Education Scotland

Dave Fox – (Minutes Secretary)

Gavin Howat – HSE
	Donnie McLeod – Education Scotland

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

Mike Taveren - Dumfries and Galloway

Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Drhue Forbes - North Lanarkshire

Gavin Brebner – Angus

Elspeth Pawlak – West Lothian




Introduction

Nigel Marshall was in the chair.

The chairman thanked Julie Wilson for her contribution to Outdoor Learning during her time at Education Scotland and the role she had played in establishing UK wide networks. He also paid sincere thanks to Andy Beveridge for the vast contribution he had made to Outdoor Learning in Scotland over many years.
	4ii

5
	Amendments to Minutes of 26 March 2013

· Helen Winton to supply name of Argyll and Bute SAPOE rep to Ali Dreyer.
· GOT Workshop: Insert -

“Dave Horrocks expressed his opinion that GOT should have been written as a guidance document for Local Authorities. It created confusion by trying to present a document aimed at Local Authorities (who were in charge of managing Outdoor Learning) and also at those actually delivering Outdoor Learning. Local Authorities would still need to produce their own interpretation of GOT which would lead to the end users having access to two documents (GOT and the LA’s interpretation of GOT).It would be preferable for them to have only the LA version.

Jane Jackson replied that GOT was not a SAPOE document. SAPOE had been given the clear mandate simply to get GOT onto the website with no power to alter the content or purpose of the document.”

Acceptance of minutes

· The minutes were adopted as accurate 


	

	
	Matters arising from Minutes 26 March 2013
· The matter of membership of SAPOE had been discussed at the previous two meetings. In response, the SAPOE Executive had produced a paper on membership.

· Concern was expressed about whether colleges and ex members should attend meetings. It was agreed that this would only happen when there was a direct need for their presence and past expertise.

· Concern was expressed about inappropriate emails being sent by ex members. This was unlikely to happen in future as correspondence between members should take place through the forum on the website which required log-in access.

· The paper on membership categories was accepted.


	


	
	MINUTES OF MEETING 6TH JUNE 2013
	ACTION
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	HSE update (Gavin Howat)

· Approximately 1200 AALA licences are now held. The number had increased over the past two months.

· 12 licences had been considered for refusal or revocation. This was on the grounds of failing to provide evidence of staff competence, to demonstrate checks on equipment, or to pay the licence fee. 3 licences were actually refused. 

· The process of the Uist capsize fatality had now come to an end. The MOD has received a formal Crown Censure from the HSE.

· The Princes Club, Middlesex, where a 10 year old girl died taking part in a banana boat ride behind a RIB, has been charged with corporate manslaughter.

· The position of licensing in England and Wales continues to be unresolved.

· 10 Tors Training fatality website. Gavin has supplied details in his handout which will be circulated to members by the Secretary.


	Ali Dreyer
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	Education Scotland update(Julie Wilson)
· JW thanked SAPOE for “stepping up to the mark” over CfE and GOT. The Scottish Government and Education Scotland are now clear about SAPOE’s role.

· There will be a meeting on 6th August to bring together the 6 strategic groups for Outdoor Learning (SAPOE, National Parks Outdoor Learning steering group, National Network for Outdoor Learning, Real World Learning Partnership, Forestry and Environment Directorate Forum, National Implementation Group for Outdoor Learning).

SAPOE should seek membership of the National Implementation Group.

· Education Scotland have recognised that it is their role to co-ordinate and take forward the agenda on Outdoor Learning.

· Their 12 permanent Senior Education Officers (SEO) have all been asked to embed this role into their individual remits.

· SEO Suzanne Hargreaves will oversee the implementation of this policy. SAPOE should work closely with her to achieve this.

· JW will circulate her presentation on the “5 important reasons for implementing CfE through Outdoor Learning” to SAPOE members

· SAPOE should produce “Who we are, What we do” paper


	NM

Executive

JW and Ali Dreyer

Executive
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	Treasurer’s Report and Budget (Andy Beveridge)
· Although retiring from Edinburgh, the Treasurer will continue to act on behalf of SAPOE for the time being.

· The financial position continues to be healthy.
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	Secretary’s report (Ali Dreyer)
· The secretary reported on the work he had carried out since the last meeting. This included: checking minutes of last meeting, attending 1 SAPOE executive meeting, preparing for Blairvadach meeting, communicating with web-manager.
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	Scottish Adventure Activities Working Group (Nigel Marshall)
· See Minutes of 26 March for definition and purpose of this group.

· See their paper, previously circulated, for their 3 proposals for licensing in Scotland.

· 2 meetings have been held of this group.

· There appear to be two main choices – either to extend the list of adventure activities or to develop a more holistic approach to licensing which will take account of the public perception that an organisation that holds a licence has been thoroughly vetted for safety in all areas of its work.

· The favoured position of this group is the first option.

· Nigel Marshall has contested this position with Derek Grieve (chair of group) on the grounds that an holistic view of overall safety is essential, public perception should be a main concern, and that an extended list would never include all possible activities.

· DG has agreed to re-investigate the situation. 

· The feeling of the SAPOE meeting was to support NM’s position:

- Concerns were expressed over the composition of the group.

- Voluntary Self-Assessment should be examined as a useful tool.

- The timescale of 2014 is ambitious.
              - How far licensing legislation in Scotland can go is unclear.

- SAPOE should look at working closely with SAAF.
· There will be a two day meeting of the Scottish Adventure Activity Working Group on 13/14 June.

· Views on these topics to NM as soon as possible please


	Urgent: all members
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	SAPOE website update (Jane Jackson)

· Dave Fox had been commissioned to prepare a report on the appearance and effect of the SAPOE website.
· JJ and the web manager have produced a new site to reflect current work of SAPOE. 

· A view of the work under development was seen by SAPOE members.

· It was agreed that the switch to the new site should take place immediately and not wait for the site to be completed.

	JJ and Natalie
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	New process for approving SAPOE Minutes (Exec paper)
· The paper had been previously circulated to members.
· The paper was accepted with the following amendments:

-The SAPOE secretary is solely responsible for checking the minutes

- The minutes do not need to be sent to all exec members for checking

- Members will have 3 weeks (not 2) for commenting on the Minutes.
	

	4vi (a)
	Snowsport Scotland (John Hall) 
· Grave concern over Snowsport Scotland’s view of how Alpine Ski Leaders can operate in France: they must be registered teachers and must travel out and back with the group: they must not deliver new skills and must not work in new terrain.
· Snowsport Scotland had not stated the source of their rulings. The SAPOE meeting felt that they were only opinion and not based on sound knowledge of the French legal position.
· SAPOE were not aware of any difficulties regarding Scottish ASL’s working with their own groups in France. French teachers and teaching assistants working with educational groups on ski activities were in a strong position. There was no reason for thinking that Scottish groups would receive less support.
· SAPOE strongly supported the continuing use of the Scottish Alpine Ski Leader in its traditional role without these new restrictions.
· John Hall was asked to supply a letter for NM to send to Snowsport Scotland

	John Hall/Nigel Marshall

	4vi

(b)
	SMLTB (Nick Lansdell):

· Development of a Countryside Leader Award is in progress.
· The Winter ML is receiving minor alterations.


	

	4vi

(c)
	Real World Learning(Willie White)

· RWL are in process of writing a letter to The Sunday Times in support of Pete Higgins article which they printed and also their Leader on Outdoor Learning. They have asked if SAPOE wish to add their name to the letter.  This was agreed to.

· SAPOE also agreed to write their own letter to The Sunday Times.
	JH/NM
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	Royal Life Saving Society (presentation by Damian Hall)

· The National Water Safety Management Programme is designed to

- Support employers

- Protect employees

- Safeguard lives
· It was designed as a result of a need voiced by the Expedition Providers’ Association (EPA).

· AALA have identified 23 lives which have been lost by drowning on school visits since 1996 and said that these might have been prevented by improved water awareness.

· The programme has 3 levels. It aims to address water awareness. 
· It is primarily for young people and education, but other groups are using it (eg construction workers).

Questions from SAPOE:

· Where does it fit in with RYA/SCA awards? Response:These awards answer the specific needs of their sport at a high level. The NWSMP is not an additional requirement.

· How does a mixed angling/sailing facility address the need for safety where the anglers do not adhere to same standards as sailors? Response:NWSMP seeks to raise awareness of need for minimum standard of knowledge around water. It could be useful for angling fraternity.

· Would it be useful for fieldwork teachers working around water? Response:Yes, it supplies something that has not been available before.

· Is it suitable for young people? Response:The intention is to produce a version for young people as soon as possible.

· Most problems seem to appear during “non activity time” such as going to the beach. The NWSMP would appear to offer a solution for this, but there is a problem in finding CPD time. Response:If it is important we have to find time. (mmmmm!)
· Do we now need to consider advising Directors of Education that we need to train all staff who will be working near water? Response: Further discussion required.
Training the trainers:

· In order to become a trainer someone would need to: complete all 3 levels, apply to be a trainer, work under a mentor.
· RLSS is offering a sample course to SAPOE members.

	SAPOE to reply to RLSS offer

	6


	Going Out There: launch (Jane Jackson)
· The launch of GOT will be at Grangemouth HS, Falkirk, on 12th June.

· The format will be 3 short speeches:

 - NM for SAPOE, 

- Director of Education Falkirk, 

- Minister for Learning, Science and Scotland’s Languages, Dr A. Allan. 

· This will be followed by groups of pupils presenting their experiences of various forms of Outdoor Learning.

· Education Scotland will notify all schools in Scotland about the launch.
	

	6

contd


	Going Out There: review: (Jane Jackson)

· SAPOE’s role is to collate responses to GOT
· The review is not a SAPOE process since GOT is a COSLA, ADES, ES, DofE document.

· SAPOE will contact the Scottish Government to ask how they want the review to be conducted.

	JJ
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	Training proposals (Willie White)

· IOSH course for SAPOE members to be investigated

· EVC training: WW felt that he was in a stronger position having completed an English EVC training course as he was operating to a recognised syllabus. Should we investigate running EVC course for SAPOE members?

· SAPOE should consider producing a syllabus/framework for training school managers.

· SAPOE should consider producing a syllabus/framework for training visit leaders.

· Which LA’s are involved in providing training for visits abroad? Do they have a syllabus/framework?

· Would moderation of standards across authorities be an issue if we produced such frameworks?

· Should we survey authorities through Survey Monkey to determine what is being done at present?

· to investigate and progress a shared format/syllabus/moderation for school manager and visit leader with OEAP building on their EVC and Visit Leader training.
	WW

WW/NM

WW
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	International Visits (SAPOE working group)

· Liz Brookes has provided a summary of reference documents for this topic.

· The Edinburgh International Visits co-ordinator is on secondment at present but she returns to post soon. This will aid progress.

· Funding is required to take forward the project of getting the Orange Book onto the GOT website.

· The Orange Book is a well respected document and the Scottish Gov. should be made aware of the urgent need to incorporate it into the GOT resources.
	LB/AB/NM
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	Conference call to Royal Geographical Society (Shane Winser)

· BSI has produced a revised version of BS 8848 on organising overseas visits.  The public consultation opened on 1st July, and will
close at the end of September, with publication of the revised standard expected in spring 2014.  
Those wishing to submit comments can do so using the weblink:   http://drafts.bsigroup.com/Home/Details/51298
· The aim has been to produce a simplified document with stronger emphasis on good governance.

· BS 8848 is aimed at Venture providers (be they organizations including commercial companies, educational establishments (schools), voluntary or charitable organizations, or individuals (sole traders, private individuals) to help in them in the planning of successful ventures, providing assurance to those who use their services that the venture provider is following good practice and managing the venture safely to help reduce the risk of injury or illness.
When BS 8848 was updated in 2009, there was a more explicit indication that the standard was also relevant to schools – it’s primary function was to provide minimum a [safety] standard for companies running expeditions.
The document has always been intended to enable schools, who wish to run teacher-led ventures (without employing  a commercial provider)  to demonstrate that they operate ventures to an equivalent standard [of safety].”
· Assessment of compliance with the standard is by either self-assessment or assessment by another party. (Assessment by a certifying body might be an option in future but is not currently available).

Questions from SAPOE:

· A purely systems based approach such as BS 8848 has drawbacks. The competence of the leader is crucial in this area of work, but is not examined in detail under this standard. Response 1: Recognises the merit of this argument. However, the standard does place a lot of weight on leader competence.Response 2: Iain Peters has looked at this issue and wants to see safety assured by competence and experience.

· Validation is an important area. Has it been properly addressed?  Response: Cost is an issue. It is recognised that certification is important, but difficult to find a solution other than the forms of assessment outlined above. 

· There is concern over companies that are less than scrupulous in claiming to comply with BS8848. How is this being addressed? Response: Deaths have occurred on expeditions by companies claiming to be in compliance with BS8848. Recognises the need to prevent this. How can it be policed? There needs to be discussion on where the bar needs to be set for compliance with the standard: not too low but equally not too high to discourage use of the standard. 

· Further question on auditing standards. Response: Concerns about the quality have been raised by companies that have undergone the process of being audited by a third party. This was surprising. It needs to be addressed.

· Is this standard mainly for expedition companies? Response: RGS has worked closely with AALA to ensure satisfies the need of all sectors. RGS has also championed the rights of teachers to organise and lead groups abroad. This method of running expeditions appears to under threat in England.

· SAPOE is delighted to hear of this support for teachers running expeditions. This is a method that is encouraged in Scotland. Response: BS8848 is there to assist individual providers.

· SAPOE is concerned about the failure of companies to provide full information before a booking is confirmed. Response:BS 8848 is very clear on the need for companies to provide full details to a client before booking. This includes supplying detailed risk assessments and not generic ones. LA’s are encouraged to monitor what is happening.

· Where does BS8848 stand in regard to membership of Expedition Providers’ Association? Response: It is going to be a requirement of EPA membership that the company already holds BS8848.

SAPOE thanked Shane for a full and frank discussion. It expressed the wish to work with her in the future to reflect Scottish needs. 

There is a public consultation BS8848.  There is also a briefing on 10 June in RGS. This will be available on:

https://global.gotowebinar.com/register/117843939
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	Implementation of CfE through Outdoor Learning (Ali Dreyer)

· Ali Dreyer presented an account of Fife’s development of their primary school “Munro Challenge”.

· This was designed to have elements of training, learning outdoors, group co-operation, and challenge.

· It involved each participating school in training work over a 4 week period to select suitable participants.

· It was expected that around 150 pupils would reach the summit of a Munro this year.

· SAPOE commended this innovative approach and asked for the programme to be put on the SAPOE website.
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	Date of next meeting

· 12thSeptember2013 
· Venue tbc
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